Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services

August 13, 2012
Minutes 

Present:   Paul Nau, Mary Lou Dyer, Stacy Lamontagne, Bob Barton, Romy Spitz, Debra Olmstead, Ed Doggett, Suellen Doggett, Peter Stuckey, Laurie Raymond, Staci Converse, Tyler Ingalls, Joan G. Rogers, Bob Gauthier, Jeff Jones, Sasha Salzberg, Hilary Thibodeau, Vicky Shaw, Elaine McDaniel, David Macolini, Sue Witt, Tobi LeConte, David Cowing, Karen Mason, Cullen Ryan, Elizabeth Baranick. Via telephone: Donnalee Cloutier, Darla Chafin, Jim Martin, Meg Dexter, Shari Coburn. 
Cullen Ryan welcomed and thanked the group for coming.  Participants introduced themselves.  A motion was made and seconded to accept the minutes from last month’s meeting.  The minutes were accepted.  Cullen reminded the group the minutes were sent via email, but could also be accessed by the link provided, or by going directly to the Coalition’s website.  It was suggested attaching the minutes via pdf on the website so the website doesn’t print with the minutes.  Cullen said he will have our webmaster work on it.    
It was discovered the link to the Institute for Civic Leadership’s report embedded in the minutes on the Coalition website was not working (the link on the Minutes sent as an attachment does work).  Cullen let the group know this would be corrected.  Hand-outs were distributed created by the Texas School for the Blind entitled, “Twelve Things You Can Do to Plan for Your Child’s Future Today”.  It reinforces the ICL report’s emphasis on engaging parents of young children to start planning early. This was thought to be a potentially useful guide.   People were also urged to use the Access Maine website:  www.accessmaine.org    

Cullen informed the group the planned speaker could not attend today’s meeting.  Katrina Ringrose was slated to speak to the group.  Katrina Ringrose and Jodi Benvie are current staff members at Disability Rights Center (DRC) and co-team leaders of the new Developmental Services Advocacy (DSA) Program.  They both have years of experience working in Developmental Services that will help them facilitate the transition of the DHHS Office of Advocacy to the DRC.  Fortunately, Staci Converse, managing attorney at DRC, was able to step in for Katrina.   

Disability Rights Center: Advocacy Transition   www.drcme.org  
Attorney Staci Converse gave a brief history of the DRC.  It was founded in 1977 to enhance and promote the equality, self-determination, independence, productivity, integration, and inclusion of people with disabilities through education, strategic advocacy and legal intervention. As of September 4, 2012, DHHS’ Office of Advocacy will transition to the DRC as the Developmental Services Advocacy (DSA) Program.  All the advocacy positions have been filled.  Jodi Benvie will be working in Region 1 (Cumberland and York Counties).  Region 2 will be covered by Amanda Brown (Kennebec and Somerset Counties), Katrina Ringrose (Androscoggin, Franklin and Oxford Counties), and Rita Furlow (Knox, Lincoln, Sagadahoc, and Waldo Counties).  Region 3 will be will be served by Lydia Dawson (Hancock, Penobscot, Piscataquis, and Washington Counties) and Laura Rowland (Aroostook County).  Jodi and Katrina are meeting with DHHS on an ongoing basis to assure a seamless transition.  To that end, they are also being trained to use DHHS’ databases.  Staci encouraged the group to access DRC’s website for updated information or to call their offices directly.    
Question:  I remember when this transfer was proposed; I had the same concerns I have today.  There seems to be shrinking of resources, and the DRC is already burdened.  Will your workload be manageable? 
Response:  There is an oversight structure in place.  One less position will be needed at DRC because of duplication of work.   

Comment:  I would invite you to review this change periodically. 
Karen Mason (DHHS):  DHHS is and will be meeting with DRC on a regular basis.

Question:  Will you continue advocacy for children?       
Response:  Yes. 

Question:  When planning for the future, it is unclear to me about unearned income.  What’s the threshold?  Tax forms report Special Needs Trusts as income.  
Response:  You should contact your attorney for specific information.  Jim Houle with The Maine Trust (www.themainetrust.org) is a good resource and knows Maine law.  Trusts are different in other states.  

Comment:  It would be helpful to get a list of lawyers who handle these trusts. 

Response:  Please contact me at the DRC office and I’ll get more information for you. 
Comment:  Let me clarify; there will be six advocates throughout the state.  Right now at DHHS there are six full time advocates, one half time advocate, and one chief advocate.  In addition to our six advocates, there are other full time attorneys who will be devoting significant amounts of time to advocacy issues.   
Question:  For those who are familiar, what’s going to change?  What will be different?  What should we expect? 
Response:  A different person will be working with you, but DRC is strong on advocacy for individuals
Question:  How many active cases do you have today, 50-100, far more than 100?

Response:  DRC probably has 80-100 cases.

Karen Mason:  The Office of Advocacy produces an annual report.  I can get that to Cullen. The Office of Advocacy looks at open cases differently than DRC.  We’ll have more information once the transition is complete.

Cullen:  DHHS’ report is about 25 pages.  We’ll create a link to it on the website.   
Question:  Is Arthur (Clum) still with us?

Response:   No. 

Question:  Does Jodi (Benvie) have experience with three person committees? 
Response:  Yes, very much.  She is now going to meetings around the state working on how to unify the system.  We recognize that communication between DRC and DHHS is critical.   
Question:  Supervision is being taken over by Staci and others.  Will they be able to bill Maine Care? 
Karen Mason:  We’re working on it.  The contract fee won’t go up.  
Question:  What percentage are child versus adult cases?

Response:  Special education departments receive funding and take care of many children’s issues, but DRC has done a lot of work on behalf of children.  About 30% of our cases involve children.  
Question:  The original structure of the Office of Advocacy allowed it to be really separate from the state.  What happens if DRC has a disagreement with a decision or a grievance and must approach the State?

Response:  Advocacy will continue to be very strong.  It the State doesn’t like a decision, it will go through the same grievance as now.  It will go through three steps, much in the same way it is now.  For example, an individual loses 5 hours of service and they file a grievance.  DRC agrees and calls DHHS to discuss this person’s clear need for the 5 hours taken away.  The grievance goes through the formal process including the involvement of the case manager and the regional office.  If an agreement still can’t be reached, a hearing is held with testimony under oath.  The process is already in place, we are separate from the Office of Adult Services, and DRC does not work for the State.  
Karen Mason:   They are responsible for adhering to all statutes that currently exist.   DRC will have access to EIS (Enterprise Information System), just like state advocates have now.  This system is used to chronicle reportable events, case manager notes, and rights violations.  For example, Jodi sees a notification in EIS.  She will investigate it, going through the entire process as the Advocacy Office did.  She finishes her investigation, compiles her findings, and issues a report on EIS for all (with access) to review, then closes the case. 

Comment:  Let’s keep this as a continued item on the agenda.  We can check in with families and see how it’s going on a monthly basis.  We can discuss any problems that arise.

Comment:  Jodi plans to attend Coalition meetings.  Families can bring their concerns to the meetings.  This might be able to help the transition process.  Please contact DRC and DHHS with problems. 

Comment:  Arthur Clum regularly attended meetings.

Response:  Jodi will be at Coalition meetings during and after the transition.  The meetings can be used as a forum.  The transition will be a standing item at the meetings.

Cullen thanked Staci for filling in for Katrina at the last minute.  Appreciative applause from the group.  
End of discussion.

Legislature Updates
Mary Lou Dyer:  Innumerable changes have been proposed to Child Development Services (CDS).  MACSP members filed a private sector complaint.  Last session, Senator Alfond introduced a bill concerning children’s services that was vetoed by the governor.  In February the governing committee appointed a private sector commission.  They don’t deliver direct services but are responsible for CDS oversight.  It seems like a conflict of interest.  It is estimated CDS needs 7 million dollars.  OPEGA (Office of Program Evaluation and Government Accountability), a government oversight committee, did a financial review of CDS.  On July 21st the OPEGA report came out, and they identified many of the same issues as their organization.  To read the full report click on this link: www.maine.gov/leigis/opega - look for latest OPEGA publications, and then click on Child Development Services Report).  Tomorrow is the public comment part of the process.  Go to the legislature/OPEGA website and link to the public comment section.  Service providers feel it is important for CDS to look at the whole system.  In the last few months there has been better coordination.  There are good people involved who are starting to work together.  Senator Alfond is continuing his review of the early childhood services system.  
About 35% of children who need special education are not identified by CDS.  CDS is responsible for “ChildFind”, the process of identifying children with disabilities.  One dollar spent now saves $7 later on.  Between the ages of 1 and 3 there needs to be robust intervention.  For example, if Autism is recognized early, there are huge intervention possibilities between 24-36 months.  Early intervention, birth to 2 years, can make all the difference.  Developmental delays can occur when there is hesitancy to diagnose kids that are so young.  I am optimistic we’ll see good results.  MACSP will be meeting with DHHS and CDS to help with recommendations.  
Comment:  It’s a blessing when dollars align with beneficial care, when it is cheaper to care.
Comment:  There are still people who listen to information.
Comment:  And act on it.

Comment:  But we’re cutting Head Start.
Comment:  We’re hoping for good changes as we tighten the system.

Comment:  Seems like there is unfair competition.  CDS identifies a person’s needs, but no money is paid for actually providing services.  Over the last 10 years, CDS has gotten into direct services more and more.  There’s no data to support this was necessary or cost effective.  We were told there were no providers or at least they didn’t refer us to them.  
Comment:  There were no resource gaps back then.

Comment:  At Woodfords, we started our program out of the Woodfords Church basement.  Families got together and said, “Hell no, we won’t go to Pinelands!”  This evolved into agencies supported by the State. 

Comment:  Maine is proud of its private provider network. 

DHHS Updates

Karen Mason:  I’ve asked Jim Martin (Associate Director, Office of Aging and Disability Services) to join via telephone.  Here are the updated wait list numbers as of last Friday: Priority 1 – 198, Priority 2 – 236, Priority 3 – 280, 714 people are now on all three lists, 435 people are on the Section 29 wait list. Sixty five people were notified as of July 30th there is funding for Section 29.  The largest jump was in the Priority 3 list.      

Question:  Jim, any specifics on the transportation waiver?
Response:  The State of Maine decided it wanted to broker transportation.  The major change is the State issued an RFP (request for proposals) to get a broker who will be responsible for the entire state.  The broker can enter agreements with regional providers.  It’s an evolving process without substantial changes.  All options, family and agency benefits will all still be there.  There may be a struggle when traveling between counties.  

Question:  What’s the time line?

Response:  Michelle Probert, who directs special projects in the Office of Maine Care Services, has given January 1st as the startup date for projects.  If people have specific issues or clients with specific needs, they should reach out to Karen or Jim.  

Question:  My son in Naples travels down to Portland for an appointment.  It’s a meaningful trip for him.  One on one communication is very helpful to him.  RTP is generally not that way.  

Response:  Many arrangements will continue.

Comment:  I’m encouraged this will not be disrupted.  It’s not just point A to B for him.  I’ve been hearing mumblings that some things may not continue.

Response:  It will become clearer later on when DHHS knows more.  It would be ideal if current agencies stay on board but we can’t guarantee it.  They all must make their own business decisions.  The broker will be responsible for the transportation agencies they choose.  They will be responsible for maintaining a complaint line and seeing things through to resolution.

Comment:  I’ve heard from a colleague who has trouble speaking and difficulty communicating with new people.  She’s concerned that when she calls dispatch, she may have to start over.  The agency she works with now understands her.  

Response:  We’ll have to be clear with our providers about our expectations.  

Comment:  The current way the RTP system works by blending resources was developed as a more comprehensive system.  Is the new RFP going to older blended resources or back to silos?  

Question:  What types of resources are you referencing; busses, drivers, vans, same sets of wheels – different clients?  Response from Jim:  I’m not an expert but I understand that all transportation now in operation will continue.  The State of Maine website might be helpful o people.  You can look up the RFP and take an in-depth look at what the expectations are.  
Question:  Will people who have transportation services waivers now be automatically covered under the new waiver? 
Question:  Should people on the Section 21 and 29 wait lists apply for the new transportation waiver as well?  

Response:  DHHS will look at them separately.  For example, Maine Care members will qualify now.  

Other updates:  

Incorporating technology, wherever possible, is being considered by DHHS.   Technology will be worked into the Section 21 waiver.  There was a bump in the road with the prior administration about this.  We are meeting again, picking up where they left off.  We’ll be looking at, how do we move forward?  How do we go from there to here?  We want people to be as independent as possible.  
Dr. Teel has a new name for his organization.  He has a pilot program with cerebral palsy organizations to get technology out there.  The ORP waiver has not been approved yet.  There are 180 pages of all the items available.  

Question:  What will tech waivers include? Maybe voice recognition?

Comment:  There are some things like this already included in the Section 21 waiver.  If there’s a way, we can find it.    
Comment:  There are incredible cost savings potential.  It would be great if people could choose which ones are right for them.

SIS:  279 individuals have been interviewed, 55.6% of the total sample pool.  Sixty seven have declined thus far.  Five hundred will be complete by mid-late September. 

End of DHHS update.
Federal Funding Update:  None right now.

Housing Funding Update:  
Cullen:  MaineHousing (MH) is getting a new director as soon as next week.  MH isn’t putting money into supportive housing unless there are services available.  Three are no RFPs or funding proposals because of no services to support housing.
Section 8 Campaign Update:
Cullen met with Maine’s delegation in Washington DC a couple weeks back.  They are favorably disposed to working on programs that stem homelessness and keep Section 8 strong.  
Coalition Website:  www.maineparentcoalition.org
The website is being updated regularly with Action Alerts, postings from Coalition members, and helpful links to useful websites.  We would like to include some photos on the website.  Does anyone have photos they’d like to share? Suggestions for improvement to the website are welcome.  The Coalition is also on Facebook.  
Maine Developmental Services Oversight and Advisory Board:  No report at this meeting.
Continuum of Care:

The subcommittee continues its work with DHHS in trying to implement the DD Continuum of Care.  
Southern Maine Advisory Council on Transition (SMACT):  Friday, November 2, 21012 there will be joint meeting of SAMCT and the Coalition.  The meeting will be held at DHHS on Marginal Way from 1:00-3:00PM.

Cullen thanked Staci for her presentation, DHHS for their continued presence at our meetings, and Arthur Clum, Richard Estabrook, and Bob Barton for their years of service to our community.

Next meeting:  September 10, 2012, 12-2PM.   Featured Speaker:  TBA.    
Unless otherwise decided:  All Coalition meetings are the second Monday of the month from 12-2pm (at 307 Cumberland Avenue in Portland).  
We know it is often difficult to attend the meetings in person.  If you wish to join via telephone, please call (879-0347) or email Elizabeth or Cullen at CHOM prior to the meeting so we can activate the conference line.  
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